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ANNUAL MEETING DOCKET

February 7, 2021, 10:00 a.m., Zoom

I. Call to Order/Opening Prayer

II. Honoring the Church Triumphant

III. Lifting our 2020 Ministry to God in Prayer

IV. Questions about 2020 Ministry Reports

V. Clerk’s Report

VI. Stewardship Report

VII. 2020 Terms of Call for Pastor

VIII. Foundation Annual Report

IX. Closing Prayer
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PASTOR & HEAD OF STAFF – The Rev. Dr. Sarah Sanderson-Doughty

Pastor’s Annual Report

Dear Kindred in Christ, 

Your Session used the bonus day in 2020, February 29, to set goals to allow planning for 

the next three years.  After a year of reflecting on the vision statement just a bit at a 

time, we discovered that we were finally ready to start translating that vision into 

action.  It was an energizing day— ask any of your elders.  I think many will say it was 

the highlight of the year.  We came out of that day with three sets of goals— for 2020, 

2021, and 2022. We even had tactics and people attached to each of our 2020 goals.  

Such a productive day. 

While we were gathered, Dr. Marianne Parshley texted her husband Elder Steve Cook, 

and urged the Session to suspend coffee hour and the passing of the peace immediately 

on Sunday mornings and to be prepared to suspend gatherings for worship in light of a 

new virus that had landed in the USA.  We decided to suspend coffee hour and any 

circulating during the passing of the peace effective March 1.  And some thought this 

extreme.  But just two weeks later, we indeed suspended in person gatherings for 

worship.  This was nowhere in the plans!  We all know what 2020 did to plans. Sigh. 

The early days of the pandemic shut down were certainly filled with anxiety, but they 

were also highly productive days for St. A’s.  Necessity is the mother of invention and we 

quickly figured out how to use Facebook and Zoom to facilitate worship experiences, 

and meetings, and learning forums too.  We worshipped every day of Holy Week, on-

line.  It felt like a miracle.  Easter started with a bit of chaos, but settled into one of the 

most beautiful and memorable Easter worship services in which I have ever 

participated.  In addition, within a few weeks, we birthed a Shepherding ministry, to 

help keep our members connected and cared for.  We transitioned the Enneagram study 

group to an on-line forum. And started two Anti-Racism study groups, all on zoom. 

McKenna and I facilitated gatherings for young folks on zoom through the Spring. And I 

learned how to make videos and share them via YouTube and did this throughout the 

summer as a resource for our young families.  Perhaps most exciting was the growth of 

our mission— we started hosting monthly socially distant service parties at which we 

packed care packages for vulnerable neighbors, which then were distributed to folks 

living outside and to Voz, a newer ministry partner.  We formed a partnership with 

Hygiene 4 All, and helped support the building of a resource hub under the Morrison 

Bridge for folks living outside.  We also enhanced our partnership with West Women’s 

and Children’s Shelter by bringing meals on a monthly basis.  You’ll read all about this 

in the mission report, I’m sure.  
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I just want to celebrate all the ways that St. A’s has continued to be the church in this 

most challenging of years, under immensely complicated circumstances.  Part of what 

made the Easter service so meaningful is that the sermon for the day was the 

spontaneous sharing of resurrection stories by as many who felt moved to share them.  I 

thought we’d be lucky to have five.  We had almost fifteen!  Fifteen testimonies to ways 

that God has brought life out of death in the lives of St. A’s members.  We sang Alleluias 

after every three and I don’t know about you, but those felt like some of the purest 

Alleluias I have ever sung.  What happened on Easter is what has happened all year; 

people keep rising up— to donate, to fill, to deliver, to bake, to cook, to sew, to 

strategize, to care, to connect, to lead worship, to testify, to make decisions, to guide, to 

nurture.  Your Session met weekly for much of the year… making decisions steadily to 

keep us safe and faithful.  A COVID task force helped to produce policies and procedures 

for safe use of the building on a minimal basis.  Several families invested time in making 

videos to facilitate a meaningful Christmas Eve.  And we can’t underestimate the 

contributions of the Feely household to our ministry this past year.  And, personally, I 

am tremendously grateful for the contributions of my family, Kevin and Caroline, and 

my sister Katherine, to our ministry together this year.  

Ordinarily I focus my annual report on my goals for the previous year and my 

accomplishments towards those goals, but this year I just want to say thank you.  Thank 

you for partnering with me, for adapting and adjusting, for hanging in there, for 

witnessing to me of the power of our God to bring life out of death.  I pray that I was 

such a witness to you. 

In Christ, 

Pastor Sarah

CONNECTING WITH CHRIST 2020

EDUCATION AT ST. ANDREW’S

Laurie Donald, Elder

As with all our programs this year, Education has been nimble in meeting the needs of 

our congregation. Thanks to dedicated volunteers under Pastor Sarah’s leadership we 

have reached out to our existing participants and to new attendees in new ways.

Children’s Ministry has been creative in providing ways for our children to continue 

learning about God’s love and the ways that love can live in their lives. These lessons 

have taken the form of mailings and deliveries to their homes, often tying into the 

lessons used in worship. The group wants to include any interested young people 

connected to our family of faith.

The following is a list of many of these efforts.
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 We sent snack treats and some craft materials for Holy Week with directions to 

making thank you tags to essential workers.

 We did the same after Easter Zoom worship.

 McKenna and Pastor Sarah hosted zoom gatherings for young people twice a week 

throughout the spring and Pastor Sarah, with contributions from others, posted 

videos to YouTube in the summer.

 For Blessing of the Animals we had a special Vimeo and set of ideas for kids to do at 

home with an animal or pet to be bought to worship that Sunday.

 For October and November we sent home a guide we created called “Family Time 

with God’s Story” which helped families convey the ideas behind the scriptures of 

Sunday worship.

 We personally delivered (with Caroline’s help) an appropriate book for each child to 

families at the beginning of November.

 We also sent a craft for Thanksgiving about November 20th.

 We “sponsored” a pinecone bird feeder creation event on the day of the greening of 

the church.

 We delivered materials for marking Advent to families on the same day of the 

“pinecone event”.

 Pastor Sarah worked with families to put on a virtual Christmas Eve pageant.

Members of the Children’s Ministry Team are Carol Patterson, Lori Sweeney, Marie 

Dolson, Connie Humphries, Christina Tilton.

Adult Ministries also pivoted to virtual sessions as Covid 19 prevented in person 

gatherings. 

The Enneagram discussion group, which began in January, converted to a zoom 

discussion group in March. This group of 6-10 participants seeks better self-

understanding and better understanding of others. After exploring the 9 types, the 

group continues the monthly meetings on Zoom and has moved on to a focus on the 

Enneagram in relationships.  Pastor Sarah has also shared insights with this group from 

part of her continuing education in 2020.

July saw the launch of two anti-racism study groups, using the book "How to Be an Anti-

Racist" by Ibram X. Kendi. These groups meet on Zoom on the second Saturday and the 

third Thursday of every month and involve participants from outside the congregation 

as well as within. Initially the groups started with 8-10 people in each group; they are 

somewhat smaller now. The participants are steadily gaining greater awareness of 

privilege and of the racist foundations of our society. New book studies will be beginning 

in February 2021 and welcome new members.  
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A men's Bible Study continues to meet on the 1st and 3rd Wednesday at 7 a.m. The 

faithful participants moved from in person studies at Maplewood Coffee & Tea to online, 

and over the summer to occasional, socially distanced meetings at Gabriel Park.  They 

completed a read through of Genesis and Exodus in 2020 and are continuing in their 

study of the Hebrew scriptures with Tom Campbell- Schmitt and Charles Duncombe as 

able facilitators. 

WORSHIP 

Hannah Feely, Worship Elder and Pastor Sarah, Primary Worship Leader

We had hoped to convene several creative worship planning teams this year, and got off 

to a great start with a Lenten planning team (Don Feely, Hannah Feely, Amy Houchen, 

Carol Patterson, Oliver Young, and Pastor Sarah) that discerned the theme “Hike: An 

Uphill Journey with Jesus.”  We are so grateful for all the hiking pictures submitted by 

church members and for our designer’s work to bring this theme to life for us.  Little did 

we know the hike we would all begin in Lent of 2020- a steep climb to new ways of 

worshipping God while maintaining necessary social distance. 

In short order, we shifted to entirely on-line worship—opting to do live worship on 

Zoom, which we live streamed to Facebook—so that we could still facilitate an 

experience of gathering as a community even though we must stay apart.  It took time to 

work out the technology—live music on zoom is particularly challenging.  But 

throughout the year we have become more proficient and zoom has made many helpful 

updates.  We also have added elements as the year has unfolded, such as videos from 

The Work of the People and special music recorded for us, but also weekly candle 

lighting by children or families in our church.  Thanks to the Herb family, the Noelck 

family, the Hawley Brown family, the Sanderson-Doughty family, and the Schiefelbein 

Family for lighting candles for us. 

Every Saturday we meet to practice for the following Sunday.  Alex Feely has managed 

the tech for our services quite admirably and the whole Feely family has made 

substantial contributions to our ongoing worship life.  We are also grateful for the many 

ways that the Sanderson-Doughty household, Kevin in particular, supported our 

worship life. We are grateful to the many worship assistants who were willing to play a 

role in this new worship format and invest extra time in this volunteer service—we are 

particularly grateful for the many who participated in special services—Palm Sunday, 

Good Friday, Easter, and of course Christmas Eve.  It was amazing to hear so many 

voices on special days, particularly while we have been necessarily apart.  Many thanks 

to Amy Houchen for recruiting our weekly worship assistants.  
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We did convene a creative worship planning team (Laura Faulkner, Don Feely, Hannah 

Feely, Carol Patterson, Caroline Sanderson-Doughty, Oliver Young, Pastor Sarah) on 

Zoom this fall to prepare for the Advent season.  We were pleased that our process 

translated well to an online format, granting us the Advent focus of “No Matter What: 

Reflecting Faithfulness,” with a focal image of a heart shaped mirror holding a reflection 

of human faithfulness in the foreground with various aspects of the distress of 2020 in 

the background. Again, we are most grateful to our designer, Joy Cha, for bringing our 

ideas to life, and to the Schiefelbein family for creating a heart shaped mirror behind the 

Advent wreath and lighting the candles for us each week.  

Throughout the pandemic we have also offered Wednesday night prayer every week at 

6:30 pm save for the weeks that Pastor Sarah was on vacation.  Initially this was a 

livestreamed video on Facebook Live, but in the fall we made this a Zoom forum to allow 

greater intimacy and mutual participation.  

We returned to the practice of holding two Christmas Eve services, an intention set by 

the Session in January.  We pre-recorded a virtual pageant—with contributions from 

several church households—for the early service—and gathered to view that pageant at 4 

pm on Christmas Eve.  Thanks to Don Feely for video editing work. We then held a 

meditative candlelight service at 9 pm, with several readers and special pieces of pre-

recorded music.

We intended to organize a sanctuary team to attend to all the details of worship in the 

sanctuary—candles, oil, pew order, sign in pads, banners, etc.  As we have spent very 

little time in the sanctuary this year, this intention was not realized.  But if you have 

interest in serving on such a team when we reconvene, please let Hannah Feely know. 

While this year of worship unfolded in ways we never could have imagined, and though 

we still seem to be on that uphill hike, we’re hiking with Jesus, and one another, and 

continuing to glorify God together. And all that we have learned will serve us well when 

we are able to return to the sanctuary as we will certainly maintain the on-line presence 

we have established. Thanks be to God.  

MINISTRY OF MUSIC

Don Feely, Director of Music

It has been a year of challenges and changes. It has tested our patience, our perception 

of normal, and has disrupted almost everything we knew about worship together. And 

yet, we still gather together on Sunday morning. We greet each other, we pray, and we 

sing!
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When I share with my music colleagues (many of whom record their church music and 

service before Sunday), that we are singing together live on Sunday morning—they are 

amazed! We have found a system that works, and I am so grateful that we are still able 

to share music together on Sunday mornings.

 

Special thanks to Jordan Paulus, Nick Luchterhand, and John Sherwood, who have been 

willing to share their musical gifts with us during this time. We have also been blessed 

by Aaron Myers and Emma Downing, who joined us on Zoom to share their talents with 

us. I am grateful that Hannah is able to lead ALL the singing every Sunday morning, and 

for Sarah and Kevin for planning opportunities for us to record and share vocal music 

during the service. We will also have some additional artists during this New Year, 

joining us for special music.

 

It is my hope we can soon return to in-person worship, even if it is some time before we 

resume singing together. But I know this time apart has only deepened my appreciation 

for our choir, and the joy we share of worshipping God together through music.

 

Peace in Christ.

CONNECTING WITH EACH OTHER 2020

Board of Deacons 

Merrie Backer and Becky White, Co-Moderators

Board of Deacons Mission Statement:  The ministry of Deacons is set forth in Scripture 

as one of compassion, witness, and service, sharing in the redeeming love of Jesus 

Christ for the poor, the hungry, the sick, the lost, the friendless, the oppressed, those 

burdened by unjust policies, or those in distress. (Handbook for Ruling Elders and 

Deacons, p.28)

What We Do: The Board of Deacons is composed of fifteen members including the co-

moderators and a secretary. Currently, seven active ministry teams serve a variety of 

needs within the church family, as well as our neighbors. Each team is led by a Deacon 

coordinator and assisted by other Deacons or church members. This year, we also added 

a Shepherd Ministry designed for members to maintain contact, especially during 

COVID-19.

Our Teams

Bereavement Receptions Ministry: There was one memorial reception held during a 

regular coffee hour for one of our members.  There were other losses this past year, but 

due to COVID-19 we were unable to hold in-person memorial services where the 

Deacons would typically provide beverages and cookies.
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Card Ministry: Greeting cards are sent to members offering congratulations, 

encouragement, sympathy, and support in times of need. We have also begun sending 

birthday and anniversary cards.  There were 310 cards sent in 2020.

Caring Friends Ministry: This ministry works with the pastor to provide support for St. 

Andrew’s individuals and their families who may be facing surgery or other medical 

concerns.  Coordination of meals and/or other services are offered during recovery. 

During 2020, three members and their families received assistance.

Homebound Visitors and Communion Ministry: This team maintains connections 

between the homebound and the church. Contact is made by a Deacon and other 

members with each homebound person to include cards, phone calls, and/or home 

visits. Pastoral visits and communion are provided as requested. The team currently 

serves fourteen homebound members on a regular basis. Unfortunately, two passed 

away during the year.

Paths of Recovery Ministry: Resources and personal contact, if requested, are provided 

to those facing issues of substance abuse and/or addiction. A “free” library of books and 

other materials are located in the church Lounge. A new and updated informational flier 

was created and is in the narthex and on the outdoor message board.

Prayer Chain Ministry: This ministry team of caring people provide prayer for those 

identified on prayer cards collected during our weekly worship, on the Zoom chat line or 

Facebook Live, as well as other requests from within the St. Andrew’s family.

Transportation: This ministry has been disbanded for now because we have had 9 

months of virtual-only worship services.

Shepherd Ministry: With the onset of the pandemic, Pastor Sarah and the Deacons 

recognized the need for additional ways for our congregation to communicate and 

provide support to each other.  In March 2020, the Shepherd program was initiated and 

sixteen Shepherds began communicating with their assigned members.  Shepherds were 

assigned 7-8 members per group and were encouraged to use cards, phone calls, emails 

and texts to maintain communication and offer support to our members.  Our goal was 

to ensure that no one would be forgotten when we were no longer able to meet for 

worship on Sundays nor able to gather for other activities.

This program continues to evolve as the needs of the congregation change.  We 

encourage the congregation to share any suggestions with us to help enrich the program.
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WELCOME

Connie Blumthal, Elder

January through July 2020, the Fellowship and Welcome Teams were jointly guided by 

Elder Connie Blumthal. In August 2020, new Elder Laura Faulkner assumed leadership 

of the Fellowship Team.

The normal activities of January/February/March included the following:

 Weekly coffee hours including refreshments following Sunday Worship,

 Maintenance and cleaning of the small kitchen and Narthex coffee supplies 

 Art displays, receptions and sales for guest artists Joy Cha and Jane Levy

 Campbell,

 Welcome and follow-up of all new visitors to St. Andrew’s, with invitations to join

church activities and to be included on our e-news mail list.

 New Year’s Big Table potluck to compliment the Worship Service.

Following the pandemic closure of the church, Welcome Team activities changed. 

Connie became a member of the COVID-19 Task Force. New efforts to encourage 

engagement of our community were pursued:

 Welcome Sign-In Tables were created at church entrances with masks,

 Previous visitors were contacted by email or phone to inform them of changes in 

activities and invite them to join us on Sunday Zoom Worship Services,

 Additions made to mail list as E-news became weekly,

 Fabric Face Masks were sewn and offered free to all congregants and visitors 

(These masks continue to be available for adults and children upon request.),

 COVID-19 Task Force policies and procedures adapted to follow state and county  

guidelines and allow small indoor gatherings (six or less participants with pre-

approval).

When St Andrew’s is allowed to resume Sunday Worship and other activities, new 

members of the Welcome Team will be recruited to help plan and execute a long-

awaited celebration!

FELLOWSHIP

Laura Faulkner became elder for fellowship mid-year in the midst of the pandemic.  

The session approved the use of breakout rooms on Zoom for fellowship after worship 

in the late spring.  This has been our primary fellowship vehicle other than organic 

opportunities that have arisen with the celebration of birthdays or weddings or in 
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We retain a portion of two of these offerings (Pentecost and Peace and Global Witness) 

for our own local mission.  This year, we were blessed to see one of the offerings that is 

entirely directed to our national church return to our neighborhood through 

Presbyterian Disaster Assistance (funded by One Great Hour of Sharing) in the form of a 

food security grant which benefited the Neighborhood House Food Pantry.

Here are our special offerings and their purposes: 

 One Great Hour of Sharing (disaster relief)

 Pentecost (young people and at risk children) 

 Peace and Global Witness (peacemaking) 

 Christmas Joy Offering (past and future leaders)

 Christmas Eve Offering (the 2020 offering went to the wildfire victims fund of 

Cascade’s Presbytery) 

From that morning at our January forum to the last minute of 2020, it was a year of God 

showing us what is possible when believe in the inherent value and dignity of every 

human being.  To join us in this transforming work, contact any member of the Mission 

Team:  Jeanette Kloos, Mary Sherwood, Mary Poulsen, and Laurie Donald, or Marilyn 

Palumbo.

QUILTERS

Gail Planck, St. Andrews Quilters

It goes without saying that 2020 was a crazy year. As a result of COVID the quilt group 

has not met since early March. But luckily for us, sewing is a great hobby to fill the hours 

of lockdown. And many of us spent our time doing just that. The following is a list of 

items donated for the year.

1 baptism quilt

6 quilts for church members

27 quilts for Project Linus

29 fleece pillows for West Women’s 

9 doll quilts 

8 quilts for the victims of the Beachie Creek fire

11 dog beds 

49 dresses for Dress a Girl Around the World

109 pillowcases for Deornbecher Children’s Hospital

1000+ facial masks
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ADMINISTRATION

BUILDING AND GROUNDS (FACILITIES)

Steve Ihrig, Elder

Despite the pandemic and subsequent limited use of St. Andrew’s facilities, the Building 

and Grounds Team remained busy throughout the year maintaining the building proper 

and the grounds.  Some of this maintenance included:

 Working with contractors to maintain our heating system

 Maintaining the defibrillator equipment and conducting one training

 Repairing faucets, sinks and toilets

 Working with contractors to maintain our elevator

 Cleaning gutters and the roof

 Monitoring roof for leakage

 Repair and updating light fixtures throughout the building and recycling bulbs 

and tubes as per state requirements

 Maintaining parking lot area

 Working with contractors to maintain our security and alarm systems

 Monitoring and updating contracts for building use

This past year several projects included:

More light fixtures were modified and repaired to maximize efficiency for cost savings 

and energy use.  This has impacted the Sanctuary, Narthex, Friendship Hall, hallways 

and all classrooms. The state requires recycling of certain bulbs and tubes and these 

requirements were met.

Jeanette and Todd Kloos continue to maintain the parking lot and associated areas.  

This year they have donated 181 hours of removing invasive blackberry, Hawthorne, and 

ivy and many different kinds of weeds; planting environmentally appropriate plants, 

raking leaves and cleaning curbs and pavement, pruning trees and shrubs and watering. 

In the Rose Garden Chuck Stilson, Michael House, and members of the Facilities Team 

fertilized, pruned, dead headed, weeded and bark dusted this area to maintain its 

blooms and beds throughout the year.

The Building and Grounds Team organized the area around the shed and removed a lot 

of debris that was taken to the recycling center.  Shrubs were trimmed, weeds were 

pulled to clear that space for accessibility.  More work under the rhododendrons will 

continue in the spring.
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A member of the Facilities Team along with Amy Houchen met with a landscaper, who 

volunteered his time, to evaluate several areas of our property to identify how we can 

create more easily maintained spaces.  Following that assessment members of the B and 

G Team worked to cover two areas with plastic. In the spring we will evaluate this 

procedure to determine if it helps to lessen the presence of weeds and allow for 

developing more manageable areas.  Prior to this work B and G members and friends 

worked to prepare these two areas for the winter covering and for weeding, pruning and 

cleaning other areas.  Please know that when spring arrives we will need many 

volunteers to address to the ground’s needs that spring always brings and the building 

and grounds cleanups that could not be held in 2020!  Thank you.

This past fall B and G members met with two Eagle Scout candidates to discuss the 

possibility of completing projects with St. Andrew’s.  After initial discussions, each Scout 

designed a project that met Scout requirements and benefitted St. Andrew’s.  One 

project was to paint the hallway by the kitchen and Calvin Hall.  In addition, the old 

molding would be removed and new molding painted and installed.  The second project 

was to repair and paint one wall in the Friendship Hall area and remove the old molding 

and paint and install new.  This is the wall where we are planning to have our mission 

statement printed or painted.  Both projects were completed in November.  We want to 

thank those two Scouts, their adult guides and those that supported them in completing 

these two projects.  Both projects add to the maintenance and upgrading of our church 

building.

As we were no longer able to hold services at St. Andrew’s and use the facility as usual, 

the B and G Team determined how we might be able to save money, reduce energy use 

and maintain our building.  We turned off some water heaters, set the heating system at 

the most appropriate levels, reduced refuse pickups, turned off the elevator, flushed our 

faucets and toilets (those not in use) each week to maintain their best working order and 

any other functions that were appropriate.

Thank you to all who have supported and assisted the Building and Grounds Team in 

this very special year.

Team Members:  Richard Donald, Jeanette Kloos, Earl Stanfield,

Larry Patterson, Marge Stockwell (Emeritus), Jim Tormey

COVID-19 TASK FORCE

Amy Tanous, Connie Blumthal, Steve Planck, and Sarah Sanderson-Doughty

On June 2, the session created the COVID-19 task force with the initial charge of 

developing a policy for reopening the church building that had been closed for 2½ 
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months due to the pandemic.  We reviewed guidelines from the Centers for Disease 

Control and Prevention (CDC), the state, the county, the presbytery, as well as some 

posted by other churches.  On June 9, the session adopted a phase 1 reopening policy 

and charged the task force with preparing the gathering plan form, instructions, and 

supplies necessary to implement this policy.  On June 16, we had an application form for 

groups who want to access the building, sign-in sheets for contact tracing of all people 

who enter the building, floor plans labeled to assist in designating which meeting rooms 

and restrooms may be used by specific groups, and a plan for configuring meeting 

rooms.  Shortly afterwards, informative signs were posted and sign-in stations near 

designated entrances were set up with sign-in sheets, hand sanitizer, disinfectant, cloth 

masks (made by Connie Blumthal), and more.  We have continued to monitor changes 

in the government guidelines/ requirements and have updated our policies and 

gathering plan forms accordingly.  Every social and religious group that has met in the 

building during the pandemic (except Vermont Hills which follows government-

mandated school restrictions) has had its safety plan reviewed by the task force to 

ensure that our policies are being followed.  Our current policy and gathering plan form 

can be found on the church website.  

OFFICE ADMINISTRATOR

Cynthia Reynolds, Staff Member

It continues to be my privilege and a blessing to serve this congregation and staff as 

Office Administrator.  As my computer was already set up for remotely working from 

home in case of inclement weather, it was a smooth transition to my home office when 

the pandemic became apparent in March.  Details like printing and mailing were easily 

worked out.  I really enjoy working from home, but I sorely miss interacting with the 

staff, membership, and building users on a regular basis.  Work flow structure has been 

established, and our current “normal” has me in the office on most Wednesdays.  Of 

course, the annual Administrative Personnel Association conference in September was 

cancelled, but opportunities to connect and learn are still present.  Plans are difficult to 

make, but I am open to supporting St. Andrew’s in new ways, especially helping the 

Covid Team keep St. Andrew’s a safe place in which to work.

PERSONNEL

Amy Tanous, Elder

The Personnel Team gathers throughout the year; for the majority of 2020, this was 

facilitated through video conference and email communication. The Personnel Team 

acts to support the staff members of the church and manages the personnel related 
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portions of the budget. These functions include advocacy, oversight of personnel policy 

issues, assisting as a liaison to pastors and elders in personnel problem solving, assisting 

elders and pastors with employee annual reviews and goal setting and maintaining 

secure personnel records. The Personnel Team also manages the compensation section 

of the budget and makes recommendations to Session after reviewing compensation for 

pastors and staff to maintain appropriate compensation packages based on community 

standards and practices and works with staff and consultants to remain in compliance 

with federal tax laws and with the Board of Pensions of the Presbyterian Church’s 

mandates for health, education and welfare benefits.

Annual reviews were conducted for all personnel utilizing our standardized review 

rubric as well as goals worksheet for each employee. Reviews were conducted by Pastor 

Sarah with one member of the Personnel Team present during each review. Annual 

reviews and goals are stored in secure personnel files. Job descriptions are reviewed and 

updated at review time and Conduct Policies and Sexual Misconduct and Child 

Protection Policies are discussed and signed as needed. The personnel team also 

continued to use an anonymous review survey for session members and staff to allow for 

additional feedback for pastor annual review process. 

During 2020, the personnel team helped our staff to transition to remote work, worship, 

and communication. This process was challenging, but was faced with teamwork, 

compromise, and collaborative thinking. This process will continue to grow as needed 

into 2021 and as the needs of our staff and our congregation change with the 

circumstances. 

We also helped welcome Rev. Dr. Sunggu Yang as a Parish Associate of Liturgy and 

Education for St. Andrew’s. He has provided pulpit supply for us repeatedly the past few 

years and we wished to regularize and formalize his relationship to the congregation. 

Into 2021, look for Dr. Yang to continue providing worship assistance and leadership 

throughout the year. We will also have the opportunity to enjoy adult education classes 

from Rev. Sunggu in the coming year. Stay tuned for more details!

The Personnel Team has completed the 2021 Personnel budget which has been accepted 

by Session for presentation to and acceptance by the Congregation.

The Personnel Team continues to look forward to being a part of the work of the Session 

with the collaboration of the Congregation as we move forward with the growth and 

challenges of the year ahead.

Team members: Steve Cook, Amy Houchen, Rebecca Nasson and Pastor Advisor - The 

Rev. Dr. Sarah Sanderson-Doughty.
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COMMMUNICATIONS AND MEDIA

Becky Schiefelbein, Elder

The first project of the year was to explore options for a new St. Andrew’s logo. The new 

logo would give us a fresh update, but also allow us to have a single logo rather than the 

two different logos in use up to that time. The logo exploration was delayed by the onset 

of Covid19 restrictions, and picked up again later in the summer. Joy created a detailed 

logo exploration report that offered several great options to get the project started. This 

is the final logo that was adopted by the session:

Joy also created several color combinations to be used for different seasons on the 

church calendar. These color changes will primarily be seen in online communications 

and on the website. 

The second project of the year was a switch in email service providers. There were 

ongoing problems with Mail Chimp, so several other providers were tested. We 

ultimately settled on Benchmark Email, which has a great look and is easy to work in. 

The service has not been perfect, but has been more reliable than Mail Chimp and 

produces a more attractive e-news. 

The third project of the year was an A/V system upgrade in the sanctuary. The existing 

wireless microphone system was outdated and using a frequency that was no longer 

permitted. The occasional dropped signal, poor sound quality, and static during Sunday 

service was caused by the frequency issue. A hearing assist system was also researched 

to provide a better experience for attendees who are experiencing hearing loss. Bids 

were gathered for both systems and the session approved a bid from Ohm Systems for 

$13,200.00. A bequest that was dedicated to a special project was used to cover 

$10,000.00 of this project. Even though we would not return to in-person services in 

2020, the decision was made to have the new system installed before the end of the year 

in order to avoid price increases in the new year. The system was installed on 

12/23/2020. The new hearing assist system will be introduced once in-person services 


